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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 12 November 2012

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr David Foster (Chairman) 



Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Mike Allen
**




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Marianne Harman
Cllr Peter Halse **




Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Liz Tirard
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr John Zarczynski
Cllr Vernon Whitlock





** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani




Devon County Council
Cllr John O’Leary



East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss




East Devon District Council

Mrs Lyn Hargood



Town Clerk

Mrs Chetna Jones



Town Clerk elect

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Andy Cottingham

12/177
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Coombs (P); Cllr Groves (P); Cllr Howard (S)
12/178
To receive declarations of interest and requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Ash 
Beehive Community Complex (P) – trustee of FOB
Cllr Foster
Honiton Community College (P) – parent

Cllr Harman
Honiton Community College (P) – parent
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB
Cllr Pavey
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Whitlock
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Zarczynski
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Following requests for dispensations with regard to declarations of pecuniary interest IT WAS RESOLVED

a) That all Members be granted a dispensation for a period of four years with regard to the setting of Members’ Allowances as without the dispensation the number of members prohibited from participating would be so great a proportion as to impede the transaction of business.

b) That Cllrs Allen, Ash, Bayliss, Cooms, Corke, Cornwell, Elliot, Foster, Halse, Harman, Howard, Lunt, Pavey, Whitlock and Zarczynski be granted a dispensation for a period of four years with regard to setting of the annual precept as without the dispensation the number of members prohibited from participating would be so great a proportion as to impede the transaction of business.

12/179
Minutes of meeting held on 8 October 2012
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/180
To receive the Police Report
PCSO England reported that there had been a total of 60 crimes since the last meeting. This compared to the same period last year of 83 crimes. The crimes included 8 assaults, 17 thefts (including 7 shopliftings), 8 burglaries and 11 cases of criminal damage.  Of the 60 crimes, 10 had already been detected with an offender or offenders dealt with. 
PCSO England reported that carnival night had gone well with only 1 arrest. There had been 1 crime of assault, 1 crime of criminal damage and 2 of drunk and disorderly. 1 person had been given a fixed penalty of £80. The assault and criminal damage offences were still being investigated, with CCTv being looked at by CID. There was very little alcohol seized by officers over the evening from underage drinkers. The neighbourhood team and specials were out conducting patrols before and after the carnival to try to deter and detect any offences. 

There had recently been three reports of “Ringing the Changes” crimes in Honiton. 

Speed detection was ongoing and would continue throughout 2012. PCSO England had discussed Battishorne Way with Devon Highways and agreed a strategy. The police had also received a request to monitor another road in Honiton and this would be carried out. 

12/181
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson congratulated the Mayor, Cllr Elliot and the police for their support for the Movember event raising funds for men’s health. Cllr Randall Johnson reported that the County Council had received an unqualified annual audit letter on both the accounts and the pension fund, demonstrating that the County was using its funds in an appropriate and efficient way. She also advised Members that the County Council was looking at ways to reduce its property holdings and that this would lead to officers hot desking in the future. In response to a question from Cllr Pavey, Cllr Randall Johnson advised that she had sent a response regarding Sexual Health Week, confirming that the County had worked closely with the NHS on this, and she would resend it as it had failed to deliver.

Cllr Diviani reminded Members of the Police & Crime Commissioner elections taking place during the week. As a consequence of this the Devon & Cornwall Police Authority, on which he served, had met for the final time. He reported that the numbers of children in care had risen from 400 to over 750 and that the County was actively seeking foster parents, especially for short stays or overnight. He advised that, after education expenditure, 70% of the current County budget was used for 3% of the residents and that this was likely to rise. Cllr Diviani reported that he was currently working on the problem of large lorries on rural roads. 
Cllr Foster asked the County Councillors to look into the problem of loose paving slabs in the town centre, which had been the subject of many complaints into the Town Clerk’s office from members of the public. These had been reported to Devon County Council but no action had been taken. Cllrs Diviani and Randall Johnson would look into this matter and report back. 

Cllr Twiss reported that East Devon District Council was currently in the process of budget setting for next year. He also advised that the recycling skips in Dowell Street were being relocated to Silver Street in time for the Beehive construction. He reminded Members that fluorescent strip lights could currently be recycled at Homebase but that EDDC would shortly be providing facilities. 
In response to a question from Cllr Tirard, Cllr Twiss advised that there was a set procedure for returning empty recycling containers to the kerbside and that any incidence of non compliance should be reported to the Customer Service Centre. In response to a further question from Cllr Tirard, he would find out what system compliance existed for the green bags used by some residents instead of wheelie bins and would report back to the Town Council. 

Cllr Whitlock expressed the Town Council’s disappointment that the District Council had not been able to offer more than half a day of free parking in town in the run up to Christmas. Cllr Twiss advised that this had been due to financial restrictions but that the District Council was currently looking at ways to extend car park usage, particularly in off peak periods. 

In response to a question from Cllr Taylor, Cllr Twiss advised that EDDC was currently awaiting judgement on unoccupied houses.

Cllr Ash asked why the Silver Street car park development was now being considered prior to the Beehive opening rather than following it, as had originally been intended. Cllr Twiss would look into this and report back. 

Cllr Allen reported that EDDC was currently looking at the costs of administering the car parks as well as the income raised so that cost effectiveness could be considered. The District Council was particularly concerned to receive better feedback in Honiton, especially from the Heathpark industrial estate and he asked that the Chamber of Commerce send a representative to the East Devon Business Forum. Cllr Whitlock advised that the Town Council had worked extensively with the businesses on Heathpark as part of the consultation carried out for the Local Plan and the Clerk advised that all the information gathered had been passed on to the appropriate officer at EDDC. Cllr Whitlock asked what input the towns would have into discussions on car parking and Cllr Allen confirmed that the conclusions on the Task and Finish Forums on town centres and on car parking, which had been input by Town Councils, would be taken into account. Cllr O’Leary advised that he was a member of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, which would be meeting on 22 November, and that the Town Council was welcome to send someone to speak or alternatively let him have information to bring up. 
Cllr O’Leary advised that he was working on the Arts Task and Finish Forum and would be shortly meeting with the Deputy Chief Executive on this. In response to a question from Cllr Ash, he confirmed how delighted he was with the recent award to the curator of the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and stated that he had a good ongoing relationship with the staff at the Gallery. 

Cllr Zarczynski raised the issue of the lack of publicity regarding the election of Police & Crime Commissioners and Cllr Whitlock advised that Devon Senior Voice had arranged for 8 of the candidates to attend a meeting on 14 November.

Cllr Halse reminded Members of the range of discounted season tickets that were available for residents. He also raised the question of the work of the Chamber of Commerce. Cllr Whitlock advised that the Honiton Chamber was very active and worked closely with the Town Council on a number of initiatives. 

12/182
Public Questions

The Clerk reported that no questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

Cllrs Diviani, O’Leary and Randall Johnson left the meeting

12/183
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor updated Members on events he had attended, especially his participation in the service for the Old Honitonians. He thanked all Members who had attended the recent Remembrance services and commented on the good turn out from local organisations, particularly youth organisations, at the main Remembrance service. 
Cllr Foster thanked all the Members who took part in the Meet the People session. He confirmed that it was intended to do more of these events but reminded Members that it was their responsibility to work with the Clerk’s office on what their requirements were so that the appropriate publicity could be put in place. 
The Mayor reminded Members of the Children in Need event taking place on Friday 16 November organised by St Paul’s church and urged them to participate in the static bike ride for this good cause. He advised that he and the Clerk would be taking part in full robes to help promote the event. 

The Chairman reminded Members of the Devon County Council Roadshow on Friday 23 November and asked for as many to attend as possible at this meeting which would be looking at priorities for the area.

Cllr Foster also reminded Members that the Honiton Antiques Festival was taking place during the week and he urged everyone to visit and support the antique dealers and auctioneers in the town. 

The Mayor advised that he had recently attended the Library where the Mayor Bear had received its new name of Diddy. 

Cllr Foster reminded Members of the range of fundraising activities being carried out by Friends of the Beehive and suggested that the Town Council should put together a team for the quiz on 24 November. He asked all Members to contact him should they be interested in this. 
12/184
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Local Action Group
Cllr Zarczynski advised that he had attended the recent meeting of the Local Action Group. As a result of action taken by the Town Council, the ongoing issue of parking in Streamers Meadows had been addressed by the Local Action Group sending a letter to all residents. Following this several motorists had been booked for incorrect parking and overall the situation had improved. 

Cllr Corke – Community Cinema

Cllr Corke reported that the Community Cinema would be showing its last film of the year on Friday 16 November and this would be both a matinee and evening performance.

Cllr Elliot – Scouts

Cllr Elliot reported that he had met with the leader of the scouts who had raised with him the need for help during Scout Community Week in June. If any Members had ideas for projects that the scouts could undertake they were asked to pass these to Cllr Elliot.

Cllr Pavey – Library
Cllr Pavey reported that the Friends of the Library had recently held a coffee morning, which had gone well. A Christmas event was being held on 21 November. 
Cllr Pavey – Domestic Violence

Cllr Pavey reported that the group would have a stall in Lace Walk on 21 November. 
Cllr Pavey – Allotments

Cllr Pavey reported that she, Cllr Coombs and the Deputy Clerk would shortly be meeting to review any potential sites.
Cllr Pavey – Cycling

Cllr Pavey reported that the group had now met three times. The priorities were increased numbers of bike racks and also town maps showing their locations. The group was working with the Sustainable Traffic Officers at EDDC.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town

Cllr Pavey reported that Transition Town was cleaning up a wall in New Street and planting it with herbs and strawberries, having obtained permission from EDDC. She also reported that a new Food Group had been set up and would be holding its first meeting on Thursday 15 November at 7pm.
Cllr Pavey – St John Ambulance

Cllr Pavey reported that the St John Ambulance was still going through changes to its organisation.
Cllr Ash – Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that she had attended a meeting of the Development Trust, which had now received a Situation Report on Tower Cross which had been written by BIP. The Trustees were now able to discuss the situation further with the sports clubs and East Devon would be able to complete its sports strategy, which would be essential for future fundraising. 
Cllr Lunt – Millennium Green

Cllr Lunt reported that he had attended the Millennium Green AGM, where concerns had been expressed about the level of grant from the Town Council. A new trustee and two new committee members had been appointed. Cllr Lunt had visited the Green which was in good order, although there were ongoing concerns about the signage. Repairs were being carried out to the fences together with shrub and tree pruning/thinning; the Jubilee oak tree was looking good; moles continued to be a problem. There were future plans for band concerts and evening picnics during the summer. There was a current problem with youth drinking and littering.
12/185
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 9 October to 6 November 2012

East Devon District Council

1. The Knowledge issues 21, 22, 23, 24

Other

2. Annual Report on A30/A35 from Connect Roads

3. Report on grant received from Honiton Twinning Association

4. Devon Senior Voice – Everyone’s Tomorrow newsletter October 2012 

5. Copy correspondence from a resient to DCC regarding cutting back of green growth in Ottery Moor Lane

6. Correspondence from National Probation Service re building a working relationship under the Unpaid Work Order “Community Payback”

7. Blackdown Hills AONB News November/December 2012

The Clerk drew attention to item 6 and asked Members to remember the availability of this scheme for projects they may be running. 

Late Correspondence received from 6-12 November 2012

East Devon District Council 

a) The Knowledge issue 25 including articles on Antiques Festival and Thelma Hulbert Exhibition

b) Invitation to attend “Neighbourhood Planning – Getting Started” session on Wednesday 12 December

Other

c) Local Councils Update November 2012 including reports on :

a. Launch of Social Media Friendly Mark to advise residents of a Council’s commitment to social media reporting

b. Provision of grants by Government to local authorities (not town and parish councils) to ease the burden of freezing council tax

c. Plans for a Growth Bill that will lead to land development in areas no longer being overruled by an abuse of Town and Village Green legislation

d. A call from CPRE for major changes to the Growth and Infrastructure Bill to avoid lasting damage to the attractiveness of the countryside

d) Invitation to the first meeting of a revitalised Jurassic Coast Communities Forum being held 14 December in Bridport

e) Correspondence from a resident in support to the saving of the red phone box

The Clerk drew attention to item (d) and it was agreed that the Town Council should send a representative. The Clerk would ask for volunteers when she wrote the next briefing sheet.

12/186
To receive the minutes of the Finance meeting held 22 October 2012
The minutes of the Finance Committee held on 22 October having been circulated in advance, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

12/187
To set the precept for 2013/14

Members discussed the recommendations of the Finance Committee. Cllr Allen proposed that the amount for grants for local organisations should be increased by £1,000 but this was not supported. The Clerk advised that it would be possible for the amount of the Members’ Allowances not taken up by Members to be transferred to increase the grants should the Council wish and she would put this on the agenda for December. IT WAS RESOLVED to set the precept for 2013/14 at £176,143.
12/188
Recommendations of the Finance Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendations of the Finance Committee as follows :
a) To approve the lists of cheques for July 2012 (£17655.92); August 2012 (£14614.92); September 2012 (£12508.72)

b) To approve the Income and Expenditure for the first half of the financial year

c) To make no increase to the Members’ Allowance for 2013/14 at £305 per annum per Member pre-tax

12/189
To receive the minutes of the Policy meeting held 29 October 2012 
The minutes of the Policy Committee held on 29 October having been circulated in advance, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

12/190
Recommendations of the Policy Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendations of the Policy Committee as follows :
a) To approve the amended Code of Conduct procedures

b) To approve the amended Media Communications Policy

c) To set up a Company Limited by Guarantee to manage the Street Market





12/191
To receive the minutes of the Beehive Steering Group held 25 October 2012

The minutes of the Beehive Steering Group held 25 October 2012 were received and noted. Cllr Whitlock advised that the owners of the empty shops in Lace Walk had now erected hoardings so it would not be possible to use the shop windows for displays. Cllr Allen queried why the coach park was being moved to Heathpark, which he felt was too far from town. Cllr Tirard reminded Members that there was a coach drop off point outside St Paul’s church so there would be no need for passengers to make their way into town from Heathpark. 
The Mayor declared the meeting out of session to allow Cllr Twiss to give an input

Cllr Twiss advised that the move to Heathpark was only a temporary solution during the construction of the Beehive and that the District Council had ascertained that it was easily accessible and that planning permission was currently being considered. He confirmed that the District Council had looked at the practicalities of using existing town centre car parks but that this had not proved possible.

The Mayor declared the meeting back in session

Cllr Ash asked for an update on tenders. Cllr Cornwell advised that 5 contractors had been shortlisted via an independent scoring system by all members of the Steering Group. Tender documentation had now been issued with a deadline of 7 December so that a selection could be made for a start date at the end of January. The Clerk advised that she intended to bring this matter to the Town Council under Part B (due to commercial confidentiality) at its meeting in December so that the decision could be ratified (though this may be subject to the result of arithmetic checks at the time). 

Cllr Ash thanked all the members of the Steering Group for their hard work on the Beehive. 

Cllr Allen asked whether a fundraising report could be given to the Town Council. The Clerk advised that fundraising was being carried out by the Friends of the Beehive but she would ask whether they would supply a report for the Council. 

Cllr Twiss left the meeting

12/192
To receive the minutes of the Marketing Group held 1 November 2012
Cllr Whitlock highlighted the Antiques Festival and the range of Christmas events and asked Members to support these.
12/193
To agree the dates of meetings to July 2012

The Clerk had circulated proposed dates and meetings and these were agreed.

12/194
Honiton Community College Artificial Sports Pitch

IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council should formally support Honiton Community College in its bid to install an artificial sports pitch at the school. 
12/195
Definitive Map Review

The Deputy Clerk had circulated updated recommendations on the Honiton Parish Definitive Map Review. The Clerk reported that Cllr Coombs had indicated his support for these recommendations and IT WAS RESOLVED to approve them. 

12/196
Twin Town Visit to Gronau

Members noted the information from the Twinning Association that an official visit was being planned to Gronau in August 2013. The Mayor advised that it was usual for the Council to pay for the Mayor, Clerk and Macebearer to attend such formal events but that he did not feel this would be appropriate in the current economic climate. It was agreed that the Council would support the visit in principle pending further details from the Twinning Association. 
12/197
Council Representative with Honiton Scouts

IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Elliot be appointed the Council’s representative to liaise with Honiton Scouts in replacement of Cllr Foster.

12/198
Allhallows Museum
Cllr Harman advised that she had approached Allhallows Museum regarding her appointment as the Council’s liaison representative. The Clerk had now been informed that Allhallows Museum did not require a Town Council representative on their committee at this time. Cllr Harman expressed her disappointment at this decision. 

12/199
Replacement Town Clerk/RFO

IT WAS RESOLVED that Mrs Chetna Jones be appointed the Town Clerk/RFO of Honiton Town Council with effect from 1 January 2013 on the terms resolved by the Town Council at its meeting on 16 September 2012. 

12/200
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm.
Signed Chair

10 December 2012


